
F:\Cncommon\councildocs\10\monroearbor10.doc 

CITY OF MADISON 
Common Council 

INTER-DEPARTMENTAL 
CORRESPONDENCE 

210 Martin Luther King, Jr. Blvd., Rm. 417 
266-4071 

 
 

DATE: April 5, 2007 
 
 
TO: Nan Fey, Chair, Plan Commission 
 Members of the Plan Commission 
 
FROM: Ald. Ken Golden, District 10 
 Ambassador to Pluto 
 
SUBJECT: Monroe Arbor Drive Redevelopment  
 
 
I write in strong support of Jim Corcoran and Randy Bruce’s development on the 2600 block of 
Monroe Street and Arbor Drive.  The project is a model for how to integrate higher density infill 
development involving taller buildings into an existing business district and neighborhood.  It merits 
approval and high praise for the PUD and for the demolition permits.   
 
Let me touch on the neighborhood process and the factors I think merit your positive consideration. 
Two neighborhood meetings were held on the project.  In the first, while the general reaction to the 
concept presented was favorable, there were ten or eleven separate issues that folks in the audience 
raised, and we asked the developer to consider alternative strategies.  The major areas of concern 
were whether or not to have the walkway designed to segregate cars from pedestrians or use a 
Woonerf; whether to demolish the corner building and incorporate the lot into the project; roof line 
details; Monroe Street access; and other important issues. At the second meeting, each of these 
issues was raised and discussed again.  Randy Bruce presented very viable and constructive 
alternatives to the neighbors and a final, consensus version of the project was approved by those in 
attendance.  There are some in the neighborhood who do have concerns, some of whom were at the 
first meeting, but some opponents chose not to be part of the process.  I don’t think their strategy 
should be rewarded nor do I think their points are valid.  Consider the project as presented on its 
merits. 
 
The project has a number of strong points worthy of mention: 
� While I never thought I would even see another 4+ story building, the way this building is 

tucked in 90+ feet from Monroe Street makes it a wonderful example of how to hide height, 
bulk and mass.  I think the step backs on both sides succeed in maintaining the character of 
the neighborhood, the blocks on which they are placed, and the general scale of the 
neighborhood while still providing a higher density product in the middle of the block. 

� The creation of this kind of condominium unit speaks to a changing demographic in both the 
city and the neighborhood.  People who have finished raising their children can now aspire 
to maintain residence in the neighborhood without having to own a single-family home.  I 
think that is a good thing. 

� I will let the architecture of the building speak for itself.  In my estimation, it is exceedingly 
positive.  The fenestration on the Arbor Drive side coupled with the anticipated planting of 
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additional trees in the park make for a successful rendering. 
� The mixed-use aspect of the project is extremely positive.  Having another restaurant on 

Monroe Street is not a bad thing, given current lifestyles. You may want to consider 
mandating Thai food.  

� At last report, the inclusionary zoning plan appears to be adequate and justified.  For the 
critics of inclusionary zoning, it is interesting that the neighborhood is quite happy to see 
some level of income diversity in this and other projects.  The price points discussed were 
also seen as a positive.  There will be greater income diversity, albeit at levels above median 
income – not a bad thing.  

� Mention also needs to made of the walkway between Monroe Street and Arbor Drive, 
connecting Monroe to Wingra Park.  In the project’s early phases, this was something I 
wanted to see if the developer could accomplish, and I think they’ve done so in a wonderful 
way.  While the mixing of vehicles and pedestrians on the Arbor Drive side is certainly not 
ideal, I think the conversion of the walkway to a sidewalk with a driveway addresses any 
safety concerns people expressed.  Frankly, I think those concerns were somewhat 
overblown given the projected traffic volume.  I would have preferred to see the entire 
driveway with consistent and inviting pavers, but I think the general consensus of the 
neighborhood was otherwise. 

 
One condition suggested by the Traffic Engineer may be considered for removal.  I do not think this 
project should be excluded from permit parking programs.  The ratio is on the low end of moderate, 
and the transit-oriented potential is high, given the location.  This is not currently a commuter-
impacted area and, frankly, even if it were to become so, I do not think this building is providing too 
few spaces.    
 
Finally, it did not escape me that there are some demolitions involved that may be of potential 
concern.  At least two of the buildings in question appear to be in reasonable shape.  The plan 
originally called for retaining the third building, on the corner, and it is probably in worse shape than 
the other two.  It might actually be in a sufficiently poor condition to justify demolition.  In this case, 
however, I would prefer that the Plan Commission look at the comp plan and the overall plan for the 
Monroe Street Business District and its implications for the neighborhood and to approve the 
demolition on the basis of that plan.  If we are going to have infill development along this transit 
corridor and in this business district, given the age of the neighborhood, we will run out of decrepit 
buildings fairly quickly and get nowhere.  I think it is important that we approve these demolitions 
on the basis that our Comprehensive Plan and our Monroe Street Plan are calling for a change in 
land use along the corridor to create greater density and different and additional housing 
opportunities.  I don’t think the buildings are so great as to offer their retention as a viable 
alternative, so I think the demolition should be done on the basis of planning principles.  I hope 
those of you on the Demolition Subcommittee take note of that and permit demolitions of this type 
to continue.  Obviously, recycling, moving, etc. have been considered and adopted as conditions of 
approval, so that should not be an issue. 
 
It’s been a pleasure working with Mr. Corcoran and Mr. Bruce.  They may have been the most 
responsive developers I have ever dealt with in all my years on the Council.  I hope this project is 
approved at both the Plan Commission and Common Council level.  I’ll be here for the Plan 
Commission level and will leave it to the new Council to approve this development at a meeting I 
will probably watch on TV. 
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Thanks much for your consideration.  Show the wisdom of Solomon and approve this! 
 
 
 
cc: Mayor Dave Cieslewicz 
 Brian Solomon, Alder Elect 

Members of the Common Council Elect 
 Audrey Highton, President, Dudgeon-Monroe Neighborhood Association 
 Jim Corcoran, J Michael Real Estate 
 Randy Bruce, Knothe & Bruce Architects, LLC 
 Brad Murphy, Director, Plan Unit 












